MINUTES OF NEW YORK FACULTY COUNCIL MEETING

May 1, 2006

Present

	Full-time NY Faculty
	Department / Unit

	Antognini, Walter 
	Legal Studies / Taxation

	Athanasopoulos, Demosthenes
	Chemistry

	Bachenheimer Bruce
	Management & Management Science

	Barnet, Todd 
	Legal Studies / Taxation

	Baugher, Daniel 
	Management and Management Science

	Berardini, Susan 
	Modern Languages and Cultures

	Blumberg, Barbara 
	History

	Brown, Harold 
	Philosophy / Religious Studies

	Byrne, John C.
	Management and Management Science

	Chiagouris, Larry
	Marketing

	Chung, Kwang-Hyun 
	Accounting

	Coppola, Jean
	Technology Systems

	Dai, Zhaohua
	Chemistry

	Danylenko, Andriy
	Modern Languages and Cultures

	Dory, John 
	Management and Management Science

	Dutta Gupta, Shamita
	Mathematics

	Ekstrom, David 
	Nursing

	El Adawy, Zaki 
	Management and Management Science

	Farber, Lisa 
	Fine Arts

	Gale, Judith 
	Modern Languages and Cultures

	Gloster-Coates, Patricia 
	History

	Goldleaf, Steven 
	English

	Gottesfeld, Linda
	Fine Arts

	Green, Claudia
	Management and Management Science

	Heyden, (William) Todd
	English

	Hwang, Alvin
	Management and Management Science

	Lala, Vishal                   
	Lubin School of Business

	Lamartina-Lens, Iride
	Modern Languages and Cultures

	Le Vine, Saul
	Legal Studies and Taxation

	Murphy, Mary Ann
	Communication Studies

	Nayak, Meghana
	Political Science

	Newman, Bernard
	Accounting

	O’Sullivan, Thomas
	Philosophy and Religious Studies

	Pappenheimer, Will
	Fine Arts

	Parker, Scott C.
	Performing Arts

	Rabinowitz, Allan
	Accounting / Publishing

	Rafferty, Yvonne
	Psychology

	Rahman, Noushi
	Management and Management Science

	Ray, Ipshita                                
	Lubin School of Business

	Rizzo, JaimeLee Iolani 
	Chemistry and Physical Sciences

	Roberts, M.H.
	Biology

	Rocca, Anna           
	Dyson College of Arts and Sciences

	Rogers, Amy
	Performing Arts

	Roland, Joan
	History

	Salerno, Joseph
	Finance

	Salerno, Roger
	Criminal Justice, Sociology /Anthroplogy

	Salisch, Sandra
	Communication Studies

	Sandler, Dennis
	Marketing

	Schleisinger, Richard
	Biology

	Sen, Kaustav
	Accounting

	Singleton, Joanne
	Nursing

	Strahs, Daniel
	Biology

	Szenberg, Michael
	Finance

	Taiani, Geraldine
	Mathematics

	Thomas, Jennifer
	CSIS

	Tinkelman, Daniel 
	Accounting

	Tucker, Benjamin
	Criminal Justice and Sociology

	Viswanath, P. V. 
	Finance and Economics

	Woertendyke, Ruis
	Theater / Fine Arts

	Yarlett, Nigel
	Chemistry and Physical Sciences

	Raubicheck, Walter
	English

	Tarique, Ibraiz
	Management and Management Science


	GUESTS
	

	Name
	Department

	Baczko, Joseph
	Lubin

	Black, Bill
	Enrolment

	Brackett, Geoffrey 
	Provost

	Caputo, David
	President

	Feldman, Harriet
	Nursing

	Isaacson, Mel
	Library

	Kahn, Beverly
	Provost

	Morreale, Joseph
	Provost

	Ramirez, Yvonne
	Human Resources


CALL TO ORDER 

S. Le Vine, chair, called the meeting to order at 12:20pm, and welcomed everyone. 

The Chair directed faculty to minutes of the April 3, 2006 meeting that were posted on the web.  The minutes were approved unanimously. 

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE REPORT BY SAUL LE VINE


S. Le Vine thanked everyone who attended the Marilyn Jaffe-Ruiz Convocation ceremony.

S. Le Vine spoke about the need for the administration to provide information in adequate time for the faculty council to disseminate to faculty before council meetings.  He encouraged deans of schools to remind their faculty, especially younger faculty, to attend Faculty Council meetings.  The Faculty Council is still waiting for the President’s office to announce which faculty he will select for the Middle States Accreditation Committee.  The effort of Associate Provost Geoff Brackett to print and distribute the academic schedule was greatly appreciated.  The schedule was a great help in student advisement.  However, future schedules should include some index to enable easy location of courses.  A word of thanks was also given to Joseph Pastore for the excellent ethics workshop he presented to faculty.

FACULTY AFFAIRS COMMITTEE REPORT BY IRIDE LAMARTINA-LENS

I. Lamartina-Lens reiterated the importance of faculty participation in Faculty Council matters, especially younger faculty who are new to the university.  

Faculty Affairs Committee members discussed various issues at their April 24 meeting.  One was a suggestion to present partial revisions of the faculty handbook to the Faculty Council for approval, as and when they are completed, rather than to wait for completion of the whole faculty handbook before presenting it to Faculty Council for approval.  The committee also discussed the proposed 19% of tuition increase and its impact on students, especially transfer students who may not benefit from the 4-year averaging effects of a front-loaded fixed tuition rate increase.  These two issues will be discussed later on by other committee chairs.

An important matter of concern is the ongoing academic restructuring effort.  Based on feedback, very few faculty were aware of proposed restructuring changes in academic programs by the administration, especially elimination of majors on certain campuses or other changes to the curriculum that will impact on faculty.  Areas of concern mentioned included proposed changes in modern language majors, mathematic majors, and biology and chemistry majors.

I. Lamartina-Lens spoke about inconsistencies between proposals to eliminate certain languages on certain campuses due to financial criteria on the one hand, and strategic plan efforts to expand international programs that would require more language offerings on the other.  The restructuring effort has to take into consideration the long term strategic effort of the university. 

Both J. Roland and D. Athanasopoulos pointed to the predominant use of enrollment and financial criteria in justifying program elimination on campuses without considering academic criteria.  Academic criteria need to be considered in light of the proposal’s objectives to increase academic quality of the university.  This is especially important when there are expectations of accreditation bodies on certain programs and ongoing effort to gain accreditation in certain programs, such as those in biology and chemistry.   If these accreditation criteria were considered, then commission members may be less prone to eliminate programs based on enrollment numbers alone.

B. Newman spoke about instructions given to faculty who were on the academic restructuring commission not to discuss proposed academic restructuring changes. This has led to very few faculty being aware of the proposed changes.

W. Raubicheck pointed out important AAUP guidelines, which the university is supposed to follow, on giving faculty decision making rights in elimination of or changes to programs.  The exception for administrative decision on program elimination occurs only when the university’s financial viability is demonstrably threatened.

Y. Rafferty pointed to Faculty Handbook Guidelines that require chairs of departments to be involved in any program changes.  Some chairs were not involved in the proposed changes.

The limited dissemination of proposed program changes has led to conflicting efforts, with some faculty signing up students for programs on certain campuses when these programs were proposed for elimination from those campuses.  There were concerns on concentrating the Fine Arts program in NYC without a presence in PLV.  Some faculty indicated growing student interests in dual majors, such as mathematics and computer science in NYC, and the need to maintain mathematics major in NYC.  

In response to concerns raised by faculty at the meeting, Provost Morreale pointed to his efforts to involve faculty in the academic restructuring efforts.  First, the academic restructuring study has been ongoing for over 3 years and faculty should not be totally unaware of the study.  Second, the restructuring commission was partly made up of faculty who were nominated by the Faculty Council and therefore there has been faculty involvement.  It is surprising that few faculty members were aware of the proposed changes.  Also, deans would have met with faculty members on the proposed restructuring changes and the proposed changes should not be a surprise.  Another important point to note is that there was no elimination of any majors.  The proposed changes were directed at moving majors to campuses that have sufficient student interests rather than having all majors on all campuses when some campuses do not have sufficient student enrolment to make these majors feasible options.  There was no elimination of the mathematics department, no elimination of the Spanish major, nor any elimination of the Chemistry major.  Also, the emphasis of the proposal is on improving academic quality rather than financials.   

The Provost had planned presentation on the proposed changes to the Joint Faculty Council on April 21.  However, as the PLV Council was not present at the meeting, the presentation was not made but instead NYC members provided feedback on various faculty governance issues to Provost Morreale.

J. Roland pointed to declining student enrolment at the White Plains graduate center and asked whether this was a marketing problem or the result of some other causes.  Provost Morreale indicated that the declining enrolment is a function of various variables, possibly including competition from programs in the tri-state area, especially in Connecticut, decline in corporate communities and their tuition support for employees in the area, and the cyclical nature of White Plains programs.    

I. Lamartina-Lens suggested that the proposal should go to the NYFC curriculum committee for input before presentation at the JFC.  H. Brown said that the curriculum committee is willing to meet with Provost Morreale in early Fall to provide input to the proposed changes in the academic restructuring document.  

I. Lamartina-Lens presented the following resolution: “Faculty Council objects to any elimination of majors and other restructuring proposals that have not gone through proper procedures as described in the Joint Faculty Council constitution.”  A motion to table the resolution as a result of Provost Morreale’s agreement to present the restructuring plan to the curriculum committees of the Faculty Councils was voted upon with 24 faculty supporting the motion and 16 against. The resolution was thus tabled.

I. Lamartina-Lens presented the proposed campus wide faculty evaluation system after several iterations between the Faculty Affairs Committee and the administration.  Implementation of the proposed evaluation system will be left to the deans of each school to enable tailoring of details to meet each school’s unique needs while maintaining campus wide consistency on key evaluation criteria.  I. Lamatina-Lens indicated a need to broaden evaluation criteria to provide heavier weight to teaching responsibilities for some Dyson faculty who were teaching 24 credit hours instead of 18 credit hours a year.

CURRICULUM COMMITTEE REPORT BY HAROLD BROWN

The Curriculum Committee met in April and considered two new degree proposals:  a Bachelor in Environmental Science degree and a Master in Fine Arts degree.  The Bachelor’s degree will require 4 new courses but will not require additional faculty resources to implement.   

D. Athanasopoulos raised concerns about the Environmental Physics course as it did not cover topics that will allow students to move on to medical school education.  R. Schlesinger responded that the course was not designed as a normal physics course that will meet Med School requirements but rather one that will respond to the demand for Environmental Science education – an area that is growing in importance in other universities.   

H. Brown presented the proposed Bachelor in Environmental Science degree.  Nineteen supported the proposed degree and five opposed the proposed degree.  The Bachelor of Environmental Science degree was passed by the Faculty Council.

The Master of Fine Arts degree was created by the Actors Studio program, now housed at Pace, to support the emerging demand of performing arts students for graduate level education.  While new students and administration for the proposed degree will be housed in the 163 Williams Street location, there is a performance component that will require performance space in 2 and a half year’s time.   This space could be leased from external providers if Pace does not have its own space by that time.

H. Brown presented the proposed Master in Fine Arts degree.  Everyone present supported the proposed degree.  The Master in Fine Arts degree was passed by the Faculty Council.


ADMISSION AND RETENTION COMMITTEE REPORT BY TODD BARNET

T. Barnett raised concerns over deteriorating student writing ability and the need to test and place students in writing classes.  Students currently may place out of English 110 based on AP results, SAT scores and writing samples.   A question was raised about the ability to test and place students via long distance electronic channels before the semester begins.  G. Brackett said that long distance students’ needs would be considered on a case-by-case basis.  Blackboard or other electronic testing means were not considered sufficiently secure due to their inability to verify test candidate identity.

J. Roland suggested that the enrolment office work provide admission statistics to the admission and retention committee to help better plan for student testing needs and writing class requirements.  Bill Black from the enrolment office said that he will work with the committee to supply the necessary information.  

He also pointed out that acceptance of new students for the Fall semester is higher than that of previous year.  However, deposits by students have been below that of the previous year.  There could be several causes.  One could be the late mailing of financial aid package to accepted students.  Another is the uncertainty in tuition fees and housing costs for Fall semester since Pace could not confirm either tuition fees or housing costs to date.  Consequently, parents were unwilling to commit to Pace University without knowing the total costs of a Pace education.  Other schools in the region were also experiencing similar patterns of higher acceptance rates but lower deposit rates.  Effort will continue to encourage students to come to Pace.

There was a suggestion to replace the “Phonathon” message ID with a “Pace University” ID when calling students during student conversion efforts.  Bill Black will look into this suggestion.

PRESIDENTIAL REPORT BY DAVID CAPUTO

President Caputo welcomed everyone.

He congratulated G. Brackett, S. Le Vine and various other faculty and staff on a well organized Marilyn Jaffe Ruiz convocation.  Congratulations also go to the Lubin Leaders in Management dinner that raised over $600,000 for the school.  The university received the Corporate Citizen of the Year award from the Westchester City Council.  

Congratulations to Associate Provost Beverly Kahn, who has been appointed to the position of Vice-President of International  Affairs.   Her previous duties will be taken up by other executives in the Provost’s office.

The National Association of Independent Colleges and Universities have raised concerns over the Reauthorization of Higher Education Act that will have a negative impact on students in private universities.  This Act will lead to more resources for for-profit universities while putting non-profit universities at a disadvantage.  There is also increasing support for online distance learning programs rather than traditional classroom based programs.  In contrast, the state has been more supportive of private universities with continued tuition support for our students.

Everyone was reminded of legislation that limit contributions to $75 for state lobbying efforts.  

The challenge for 2006/07 is to bring in a substantial number of new students.. Faculty were informed that half the 19% tuition increase will go to fund financial aid.  In response to a question on the competitiveness of Pace’s high tuition increase, President Caputo said that the final increase is still competitive with peer schools and that students consider price as one of many factors in coming to a school.  

Salary increase for 2006 was limited to 2.5% - a rate below the inflation level due to budget constraints this year.

Last Friday’s Moody’s rating on Pace bonds remained stable.  

Everyone was encouraged to attend the coming 2006 Fall conferences from Sept 6 – 8 that will commemorate those who lost their lives on Sept 11, 2001. 

President Caputo thanked everyone for their hard work and wished everyone a productive summer.

CALENDER COMMITTEE REPORT BY SANDRA SALISCH

The NYFC Calendar committee met with the university Calendar committee to work on academic calendars.  There was an ongoing concern on the extension of the Fall semester to within a couple of days before Christmas.  This made it difficult for faculty to complete their grading for final exams.  

A. Rabinowitz said that ending the semester on Dec 22nd or 23rd is not faculty or student friendly since everyone is in a rush to complete exams and grading before the Christmas period.  One solution is to eliminate the mandatory final exams week and leave exam dates to individual faculty.  Some faculty were concerned that elimination of the exam week will lead to erosion of academic quality and student effort in covering materials for important final exam requirements.  

D. Athanasopoulos suggested removal of mandatory study days that could move the exam period away from the Christmas period.  A. Rabinowitz was supportive of this idea since students do not normally make use of study days for study purposes but rather go back to work.  

S. Le Vine suggested extending class hours so that more content could be covered during the teaching weeks of the semester and so have shorter semesters that would not require final exams extending right up to the Christmas period.  

B. Kahn suggested the committee  also look at variable summer semester classes as other universities already have a variety of variable term summer classes, with some being taught in 2 weeks, some in 4 weeks and others in 6 weeks.  

Planning for future academic calendars will be reviewed again in the Fall 2006 semester and brought to the Faculty Council for discussion and approval.

ACADEMIC RESOURCES COMMITTEE BY TODD HEYDEN

The library is now part of Connect NY – a network of libraries.  This will allow our students and faculty to borrow books from other institutions.  Although the library budget has been reduced, this new network should help students and faculty acquire the library resources that they need in their academic endeavors.

There is now more technological support for film in the arts majors.

Students should be encouraged to purchase personal laptops so that they could easily access online materials.  However, wireless connections on Pace campuses would have to be improved to allow sufficient access locations and meaningful access speeds for a large number of students.

The junk email filter for Pace faculty and students is up and running and this has been useful in filtering all kinds of SPAM targeted at the Pace community.

Faculty were encouraged to participate in the Faculty Institute from May 16- 18, 2006.

BENEFITS REPORT BY YVONNE RAMIREZ

The sub-committee on compensation and benefits is reviewing consultant proposals on Pace benefits.  When the review is complete, the proposal will be presented at the Faculty 

Council.

OLD BUSINESS/NEW BUSINESS

There being no old business and no further new business, Saul Le Vine thanked everyone for coming to the meeting. 

A motion to adjourn was made by D. Athanasopoulos.  This motion was seconded and unanimously approved. 

The meeting was adjourned at 2:50 pm 

Respectfully submitted, 

Alvin Hwang 
Secretary, New York Faculty Council
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